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1. Welcome and introductions

1.1 JH welcomed everyone to the meeting, thanked them for making themselves available and highlighted the important role the National Digital Learning Council (NDLC) plays in Wales.

1.2 Each NDLC member introduced themselves, providing background on their current roles.
1.3 JH also highlighted the quality of the applications that were received.

2. Terms of reference

2.1 LH highlighted the revised Terms of Reference and made particular reference to the amendments.
2.2 LH noted that responsibility for ICT as a national curriculum subject rests with the Curriculum Division within DfES and is being considered by Professor Graham Donaldson as part of his ongoing review of the curriculum. LH reminded Council members that curriculum ICT remains outside the remit of the NDLC. 

2.3 LH raised the issue of quoracy. The previous Council was considered quorate when the Chair, secretariat and five Council members were in attendance. However, given the increased membership during this term, it was proposed that this be increased to ten members. 

2.4 This amendment was agreed and the new Terms of Reference for the Council were formally accepted by all members.

3. Learning in Digital Wales Programme update
3.1 LH provided a brief history of the Council, which was originally established following a recommendation in the ‘Find it, use it, make it, share it’ report.
3.2 LH provided an overview of where the Council sits in relation to the Learning in Digital Wales (LiDW) Programme. He explained that the Council has an oversight of the LiDW Programme which has involves funding of c. £50m.

3.3 LH provided an overview of the LiDW Grant which aims to roll out enhanced internet connectivity to every school in Wales by November 2015. 

3.4 LH gave an overview of Hwb, Hwb+ (the new learning platform for schools in Wales) and the Hwb Digital Leader (HDL) programme. LH also provided screenshots of the new refreshed Hwb site

3.5 LH clarified the difference between Hwb and Hwb+. Hwb contains all materials migrated from the legacy NGfL site plus new materials developed by the Welsh Government and any external parties.  Hwb+ is only accessible by learners and teachers as authenticated users.

3.6 There is also, a large number of bilingual help and support resources available, with over 100 pdfs and walkthrough videos for all elements of Hwb and Hwb+; and a large number of resources linked to the new Literacy and Numeracy Framework, as well as to support the new arrangements that are being introduced for the new online PISA assessments

3.7 A new section covering digital literacy and citizenship was launched on Hwb on 20 October 2014, with a formal event to launch new e-Safety materials taking place at Ty Gwyn Special School on Wednesday 22 October.

3.8 HwbMeet events have been running through the last academic year and to date have engaged with up to 600 teachers, with a full calendar of events also planned through the next academic year.
3.9 LH stressed that all 3-to-19 year olds have access to Office 365 via the Hwb+ platform. Guides on how this can be best utilised will be published on Hwb shortly. 

3.10 LH confirmed that arrangements are being taken forward for the third National Digital Learning Event that will take place in summer of 2015. A date for this has yet to be confirmed. 

3.11 Next steps for the Digital Learning Division:

3.11.1 Pilot activity exploring the benefits of hosting cloud-based MIS solutions across local authorities

3.11.2 A submission is to be put to the Minister shortly seeking a decision on whether the Hwb programme will be extended for a further three years until August 2018

3.11.3 Guidance for schools, colleges and local authorities is to be produced on a consistent approach to web-filtering, as suggested by the previous Council
3.11.4 The LiDW Grant will come to an end in March 2015, with an evaluation of the first phase due to be undertaken shortly.

3.12 JH invited questions from members:

3.12.1 IT asked how the Council may be of best use to the Welsh Government. LH noted that it is important that the Council advises on the LiDW Programme, steer the direction of travel and challenge the Welsh Government as required.  
3.12.2 GE asked whether FE colleges be provided with access to Hwb+. 

LH noted that the current remit of the platform is strictly limited to learners aged 3 to 19, with any proposed expansion having considerable cost implications. Alternative options are currently being investigated.

3.13 LH asked DO to provide the Council with a view on his two years as a Hwb Digital Leader. DO stated that most teachers were initially very sceptical as to the Hwb platform’s usefulness, but were usually won around within a matter of hours. DO also stated that Hwb is able to provide something for everyone. It can be a relatively simple learning platform or a more complex learning solution, depending on what schools are looking for.
3.14 TG stated that it was important to ensure that this message is disseminated effectively, and that schools who are engaging well with Hwb+ could act as Champions, promoting the platform and act as a catalyst, encouraging other schools to get on board and give it a chance.
3.15 JH questioned the situation around the provision of Hwb+ access to parents and governors. LH stated that rolling out further access on this scale will have significant cost and training provision implications. It may result in schools being required to fund parent/governor access if they wish. This will be part of the submission being put to the Minister for Education and Skills (MfES) shortly.
3.16 A number of issues surrounding a lack of take-up of Hwb+ were highlighted including:

3.16.1 schools being unaware of the capabilities of the platform; and

3.16.2 local authorities and schools having invested in other learning platforms. 

3.17 SB provided his observations on the Hwb platform from an Estyn perspective. SB noted that:

3.17.1 the most significant ICT issue for schools for a number of years has been connectivity, which is now being tackled by the LiDW Grant;

3.17.2 more needs to be done to establish how to engage fully with Senior Leadership Teams within schools and to bring them on board fully;

3.17.3 whereas most local authorities have previously had teams or an ICT subject adviser in place to co-ordinate training and support for ICT within their schools, this now appears to be the responsibility of a challenge adviser within a regional consortium – who has many other school improvement responsibilities over and above ICT subject support;; and

3.17.4 following the move in school improvement delivery from local authorities to the regional consortia, schools are reporting that they are unsure who to go to for support, whether technical or on the use of ICT in the classroom.

4. Discussion of sub-committees

4.1 JH stated that it would be beneficial for sub-groups to meet in between quarterly Council meetings, to discuss particular topics. The topics proposed by the previous Council were:
4.1.1
Content Development
4.1.2
Tools
4.1.3
e-Safety
4.1.4
Curriculum
4.2 Following discussion, it was agreed that there would be five groups, with membership as detailed in doc NDLC-01-02.

4.3 JH also clarified that it would not be possible for the Welsh Government to provide any secretariat support to these groups, nor cover any related travel and subsistence costs. Therefore it was suggested that groups meet virtually. LH agreed to look into making arrangements for this.
4.4 JH requested that each group appoint a chair to report back and co-ordinate arrangements.

ACTION: Each Group to appoint a Chair and inform the secretariat, providing a list of no more than 5 priorities for their Group. (Brief bullet points on NDLC2-01-03)

5. Technocamps

5.1 LH provided brief background on the LiDW Continuing Professional Development (CPD) workshops, which Technocamps have been appointed to deliver. They have been provided with £375k to run a three-hour taster session on coding and programming in every school across Wales by 31 March 2016. These workshops will be co-ordinated by Technocamps and delivered through six hubs (universities) across the country.

5.2 Prof Faron Moller (FM) from Technocamps noted a considerable drop in the take-up of ICT-related subjects in universities and in some cases, only 10 per cent of those signing up being female.

5.3 FM also highlighted concerns surrounding the number of ICT teachers in Wales with no formal ICT-related training. When surveyed in 2008, this was the case of three quarters of ICT teachers across Wales.

5.4 Technocamps has developed a number of pilot projects over the last decade, aiming to counter this situation, including projects funded through the European Social Fund (ESF) and NESTA.

5.5 These projects have significantly helped to improve the situation, particularly around the take-up of girls, with the number of females taking up and remaining with the programme being in line with the number of males.
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